
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F908017

VICENTE ORTIZ CLAIMANT

T & J SPECIALTY CONTRACTORS RESPONDENT

CINCINNATI INSURANCE RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED AUGUST 31, 2010

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by WILLIAM FRYE, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 3, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 3, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

February 4, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his lumbar

spine on December 18, 2008.



2

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Treatment by or at the direction of Dr. Arthur Johnson

including surgery.

2. Whether any indemnity benefits that arise as a result of

the requested surgery, if granted, have been controverted due to

the controversion of the surgery itself.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that as a result of his
admittedly compensable injury his treating
physician is recommending surgery and the
Respondents have denied liability for that
surgery and will therefore not authorize the
recommended treatment.  The Claimant contends
that the surgery is reasonably necessary and
should be the liability of the Respondents.
The Claimant contends that any temporary
disability benefits payable in connection with
the surgery and any permanent disability
subsequently assessed has been controverted
and that his attorney is entitled to an
appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Claimant’s amended contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that unless the
Respondents stipulate that the Claimant is
entitled to temporary total disability
benefits until either Dr. Johnson determines
that the Claimant has reached maximum medical
improvement or the Claimant returns to some
type of gainful employment, any temporary
disability benefits that the Claimant receives
after the date of the hearing have been
controverted.  Additionally, the Claimant
contends that any permanent disability
benefits that the Claimant receives in this
case have been controverted unless the
Respondents stipulate prior to the hearing
that the Claimant is entitled to a certain
amount  of permanent impairment.  The
Respondents have continued to pay the Claimant
temporary total disability benefits while at
the same time refusing to authorize
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recommended medical treatment even though two
neurosurgeons have testified that the Claimant
is in need of additional back surgery.  The
Claimant contends that the Respondents cannot
avoid controversion while disputing that
Claimant’s entitlement to additional medical
benefits by simply continuing to pay temporary
disability benefits without stipulating to
liability for a certain period of time”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Claimant was injured on December 18,
2008, when he fell from a roof.  He was
initially seen at Cooper Clinic by Dr. Holder
where x-rays were performed that were all
normal.  On February 17, 2009, the Claimant
underwent a lumbar MRI that showed disc
protrusion at L4-5 and L5-S1.  The Claimant
was sent to physical therapy.  Subsequent to
this, Dr. Holder referred the Claimant to Dr.
Johnson, who performed lumbar epidural steroid
injections, prescribed pain medication and
returned the Claimant to work with no lifting
greater than 15 pounds.  The Respondents had a
Peer Review done on this claim, which
indicated the two level fusion was not
reasonable and necessary.”

The claimant in this matter was a forty-one-year-old male who

suffered an admittedly compensable injury to his low back while

employed by the respondent.  The claimant’s compensable back injury

occurred when he fell from a roof that was approximately eight to

nine feet off the ground.

Here, the central question is whether the claimant is entitled

to the additional medical treatment that has been recommended by

Dr. Arthur Johnson, the claimant’s authorized treating physician.

Dr. Johnson has recommended that the claimant undergo a two level

fusion at L5-S1 and L4-L5.

The claimant was also seen by Dr. Kyle Mangles for a

consultation regarding treatment for the claimant’s compensable low
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back injury.  In a letter dated November 2, 2009, and written by

Dr. Mangles he stated, “In my opinion, he probably warrants lumbar

surgery only @ L5-S1 in the form of a posterior fusion, although

L4-5 certainly was not normal.  He did have discordant pain at L4-

5.  In my opinion, he probably warrants lumbar surgery only at L5-

S1, and I think it could be considered a little aggressive to

consider lumbar surgery also at L4-5 at this point.”

Dr. Imad M. Shahhal of the Medical Review Institute of

America, Inc., performed a review of the claimant’s medical records

regarding the additional medical treatment he is currently seeking

for his admittedly compensable injury.  Dr. Shahhal’s report

states, “The procedure of Right Transforaminal Lumbar Interbody

Fusion, L4-5 and L5-S1 is not appropriate.”  Dr. Shahhal never saw

or physically examined the claimant.  He is also an orthopedic

surgeon where as both Dr. Johnson and Dr. Mangle are neurosurgeons.

I give Dr. Shahhal’s report little weight.

The depositions of both Dr. Johnson and Dr. Mangle were

admitted as evidence in this matter.  The following is a portion of

Dr. Mangle’s deposition testimony regarding a conversation he had

with the respondent’s nurse case manager about the conflicting

medical opinions in this matter:

Q. Doctor, I represent Mr. Ortiz and I’ve got
a few questions for you.  You indicated that
you had visited with Martha Nelson about this
case a couple of days ago.  What was the
substance of your conversation with Ms.
Nelson?

A. Sure.  I was seeing - she didn’t come in
specifically to talk to me about Mr. Ortiz.
There’s another patient that she was there -
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and it was in Sallisaw.  I have an office in
Sallisaw and see patients down there.  And it
was just kind of a, you know, off the cuff
statement to her after I saw that patient and
we chit-chatted.  She’s friendly with me, and
I asked her, I said, “What’s going on with Mr.
Ortiz?”  And she updated me on what had
happened because I talk to her every once in a
while about Mr. Ortiz.  I’m just more curious,
you know then anything.  I told her I had a
deposition today, and she told me about this
peer review issue with the other doctor who
evidently does not feel that he needs any
surgery.  And then she told me - it was mainly
her talking because I didn’t - I hadn’t heard
anything.  She said that, you know, we had
three opinions.  Basically Dr. Johnson, to my
knowledge, unless this has changed, Dr.
Johnson feels like he needs a two-level lumbar
fusion, and I, of course, feel differently
than that, and that the other doctor feels
differently than me.  So we have sort of -
three sort of totally disparate opinions, and
she said - she told me, she said, “Mr. Ortiz
thinks that Dr. Johnson walks on water and
wants to do whatever Dr. Johnson wants me to
do.”  That was what Martha told me.

Q. Okay.

A. And I said, “He is his treating physician
and I think - although I differ in what I
think Dr. Johnson recommends, I would not do a
two-level,” I said, “I think Mr. Ortiz needs
to have surgery and I think they should
approve him to do the surgery that Dr. Johnson
- because he’s his treating doctor.”

Q. So -

A. That’s my conversation with her.

Q. So at this point we’ve got two
neurosurgeons that indicate that surgery is
needed, although there’s some -

A. Is Dr. Johnson a neurosurgeon?

Q. Yes.

A. Okay.”
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I have also reviewed Dr. Johnson’s deposition testimony and

the medical records in this matter.  Dr. Johnson has had the most

contact with the claimant and he is the claimant’s authorized

treating physician.  It is clear from the deposition testimony of

Dr. Mangle that he does differ from Dr. Johnson, but that

difference seems to be a difference of judgement and not a

difference of the belief that the claimant does need additional

treatment.  I find that the treatment recommended by Dr. Johnson is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s

admittedly compensable injury.  The respondents shall bear the cost

of that treatment.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider whether

any indemnity benefits that arise as a result of the treatment

recommended by Dr. Johnson have been controverted due to the

controversion of the surgery itself.  The treatment in the form of

a two-level fusion was controverted, that is clear.  Due to this

controversion, any indemnity benefits that would arise out of the

controverted treatment would also have been controverted.  The

respondents caused litigation through their controversion of the

recommended treatment of the claimant’s authorized physician.  The

indemnity benefits that arise from the controverted medical

treatment are also controverted.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of
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fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 3, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed February 4, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the recommended medical treatment of Dr. Johnson is reasonable

and necessary.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to the medical treatment recommended by Dr.

Johnson.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the respondents shall be responsible for any indemnity

benefits that arise out of the controverted medical treatment.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the cost of the claimant’s

reasonable and necessary medical treatment recommended by Dr.

Johnson.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


